

ILLOGAN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held at the Penwartha Hall on Wednesday 15th February 2017 at 7.00pm.

PRESENT: Councillors Pavey (Chairman), Mrs Ferrett (Vice Chairman), Crabtree, Ekinsmyth, Ford, Holmes, Miss Pollock, Mrs Roberts, Mrs Thompson, Uren, and Williams

IN ATTENDANCE: Ms S Willsher, Clerk; Mrs J Curtis, Admin Assistant, Cllr Moyle (Cornwall Council) and 2 members of the public

The Chairman explained the safety procedures.

FC17/02/1 CHAIRMAN'S WELCOME AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Cllrs Ms Cadby, Goldring, Szoka

There were no members absent.

FC17/02/2 MEMBERS TO DECLARE DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS AND NON-REGISTERABLE INTERESTS (INCLUDING DETAILS THEREOF) IN RESPECT OF ANY ITEMS ON THE AGENDA AND ANY GIFTS OR HOSPITALITY OVER £25

No members declared any interests.

FC17/02/3 TO CONSIDER APPLICATIONS FROM MEMBERS FOR DISPENSATIONS

There were no applications for dispensations.

FC17/02/4 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA (MAXIMUM OF 15 MINS – EVERY SPEAKER A LIMIT OF 3 MINS UNDER COUNCIL STANDING ORDERS)

A member of the public referred to the Glebe Field and informed the meeting that he had written to the Arch Bishop of Canterbury, with a copy to the Arch Bishop of York, to appeal against the decision to develop the site. This was against the wishes of the Community. He confirmed that he had received a letter to acknowledge his concerns and asked if the Council would consider writing a letter to support his appeal.

FC17/02/5 CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chairman made no announcements.

FC17/02/6 TO RECEIVE AND APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON THE 18TH JANUARY 2017 AND THE CHAIRMAN TO SIGN THEM

It was proposed by Cllr Mrs Ferrett, seconded by Cllr Mrs Thompson and

FC17/02/6.2 RESOLVED to receive and approve the Minutes of the Full

Council meeting held on 18th January 2017 and the Chairman to sign them.

On a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously.

FC17/02/7 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES AND A REPORT ON PROGRESS OF ACTIONS, FOR INFORMATION ONLY

Cllr Crabtree referred to the development at Park Bottom and advised that a further meeting had been arranged with the developers to consider how to use the remaining open space.

FC17/02/8 TO NOTE THE MINUTES OF THE FOLLOWING COMMITTEE MEETINGS HELD SINCE THE LAST FULL COUNCIL MEETING:

- i. Illogan Park Improvements Working Group – 9th January 2017**
- ii. Planning and Environmental Services Committee – 18th January 2017**
- iii. Governance Review Committee – 25th January 2017**
- iv. Planning and Environmental Services Committee – 1st February 2017**
- v. Community Liaison Committee – 6th February 2017**

It was proposed by Cllr Ford, seconded by Cllr Mrs Thompson and

FC17/02/8.2 RESOLVED to note the Minutes of the following Committee meetings held since the last Full Council meeting:

- i. Illogan Park Improvements Working Group – 9th January 2017**
- ii. Planning and Environmental Services Committee – 18th January 2017**
- iii. Governance Review Committee – 25th January 2017**
- iv. Planning and Environmental Services Committee – 1st February 2017**
- v. Community Liaison Committee – 6th February 2017**

On a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously.

FC17/02/9 TO RECEIVE REPORTS ON THE PAYMENTS, RECEIPTS AND BANK RECONCILIATIONS FOR THE MONTHS OF DECEMBER 2016 AND JANUARY 2017

It was proposed by Cllr Crabtree, seconded by Cllr Uren and

FC17/02/9.2 RESOLVED to receive the reports on payments, receipts and bank reconciliations for the months of December 2016 and January 2017.

On a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously.

FC17/02/10 TO RECEIVE A REQUEST FOR FUNDING FROM THE ILLOGAN PARISH NEIGHBOURHOOD DEVELOPMENT PLAN STEERING GROUP, AGREE ANY FUTURE ACTIONS AND ANY ASSOCIATED EXPENDITURE

It was proposed by Cllr Crabtree, seconded by Cllr Holmes and

FC17/02/10.2 RESOLVED to provide Illogan Parish Neighbourhood Development Plan Steering Group with £2000.

On a vote being taken on the matter there were 10 votes FOR and 0 votes AGAINST.

FC17/02/11 TO RECEIVE CORRESPONDENCE FROM BARCLAYS AND AN UPDATE FROM THE CLERK REGARDING PAYING THE HMRC ELECTRONICALLY AND AGREE ANY FUTURE ACTIONS

It was proposed by Cllr Mrs Thompson, seconded by Cllr Mrs Roberts and

FC17/02/11.2 RESOLVED that the Clerk would chase a response from CALC following her request for advice regarding making payments to the HMRC electronically.

On a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously.

FC17/02/12 TO AUTHORISE PAYMENT OF ACCOUNTS FOR THE MONTH OF FEBRUARY 2017 (UP TO DATE LIST TO BE TABLED AT THE MEETING)

It was proposed by Cllr Mrs Thompson, seconded by Cllr Mrs Roberts and

FC17/02/12.2 RESOLVED to authorise payment of accounts for the month of February 2017 in the sum of £6,064.97

On a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously.

FC17/02/13 TO RECEIVE COMMENTS AND QUESTIONS MADE BY THE PUBLIC AT THE JANUARY FULL COUNCIL MEETING REGARDING THE GLEBE FIELD; TO RECEIVE AN UPDATE FROM THE CLERK; CONSIDER ANY CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED FROM CORNWALL COUNCIL, AGREE A REPOSENSE FROM THIS OCUNCIL, ANY FUTURE ACTIONS AND ANY FUTURE ACTIONS AND ANY ASSOCIATED EXPENDITURE

The Clerk advised that she had written to Cornwall Council and had received a response on Monday. Unfortunately this did not allow sufficient time to disseminate to Councillors or to give them time to read thoroughly prior to this meeting. Cllr Pavey advised that this would be deferred to the next planning meeting for further discussion.

Cllr Pavey reported that he had received a letter from the PR Company requesting to meet with him only but it was agreed that any meeting should allow all Councillors and the Community to attend. Cllr Ekinsmyth advised that the PR Company would like to have a productive meeting and he was working with COG (Community Organisation Group) who were going to provide him with their questions to take forward.

It was acknowledged that it was unlikely that the decision to develop the area would be overturned.

FC17/02/14 TO RECEIVE AN UPDATE ON THE GLEBE FIELD AND AGREE ANY FUTURE ACTIONS

As discussed in the previous agenda item.

FC17/02/15 TO RECEIVE A REPORT FROM THE CLERK ON THE ORDNANCE SURVEY LICENCE SET UP BY THE ILLOGAN PARISH NEIGHBOURHOOD DEVELOPMENT PLAN STEERING GROUP AND AGREE ANY FUTURE ACTIONS

It was proposed by Cllr Holmes, seconded by Cllr Mrs Thompson and

- FC17/02/15.2 RESOLVED** that Illogan Parish Neighbourhood Development Plan Steering Group would be given use a dormant email address previously used by an Illogan Parish Councillor who had since left. The email address would be IlloganNDP@illoganparishcouncil.gov.uk. The group would update the Ordnance Survey License set up in the Councils name with the new email address.

On a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously

FC17/02/16 TO RECEIVE INFORMATION ON TREGLEASE CONSULTANCY (AS AGREE AT THE JANUARY FULL COUNCIL MEETING), AGREE ANY FUTURE ACTIONS AND ANY ASSOCIATED EXPENDITURE

The information provided by Treglease Consultancy in relation to training and techniques of fund raising was considered to be too costly and would need to go out to tender if this was to be taken forward.

It was proposed by Cllr Crabtree, seconded by Cllr Mrs Thompson and

- FC17/02/16.2 RESOLVED** that a letter would be sent to Treglease Consultancy to thank them for their offer of training and techniques used to raise funding but that it would be declined at this time.

On a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously.

FC17/02/17 TO CONSIDER OBTAINING DESIGNS AND QUOTES FOR NEW EQUIPMENT FOR THE PLAY AREA AT ILLOGAN PARK WITH A VIEW TO HOLDING A PUBLIC CONSULTATION IN SPRING 2017 AND AGREE ANY FUTURE ACTIONS

Cllr Crabtree reported that the funding agreement in place finished on 1st September and must be spent by this date if we were not to lose it. He suggested that quotes were sought for play equipment and design ideas which would go out for Consultation with the community.

It was proposed by Cllr Crabtree, seconded by Cllr Ms Pollock and

FC17/02/17.2 RESOLVED that quotes for new play equipment and design ideas for Illogan Park would be sought. Consultation would follow once these had been received.

On a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously.

FC17/02/18 TO REVIEW THE OFFICE OPENING HOURS AND AGREE ANY FUTURE ACTIONS (CLLR CRABTREE TO REPORT)

It was proposed by Cllr Crabtree, seconded by Cllr Mrs Roberts and

FC17/02/18.2 RESOLVED that Illogan Parish office opening hours will be Monday to Thursday from 9am – 12noon. Public visits to the office in the afternoon will be by appointment only. This will take effect from 1st March .

On a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously.

FC17/02/19 TO RECEIVE THE CAMBORNE, POOL, ILLOGAN AND REDRUTH (CPIR) CHAPTER OF THE CORNWALL SITE ALLOCATIONS DPD CONSULTATION AND AGREE A RESPONSE

Members primarily discussed drainage, education and electricity supplies. It was noted that there were errors in the report and concerns that the report would be passed with the errors included.

Cllr Ekinsmyth agreed to take any questions to the meeting arranged for Monday.

It was proposed by Cllr Ford, seconded by Cllr Mrs Thompson and

FC17/02/19.2 RESOLVED that the Camborne, Pool, Illogan and Redruth (CPIR) Chapter of the Cornwall Site allocations DPD consultation had been received. Cllr Ekinsmyth would take any questions arising from this to the meeting on Monday.

On a vote being taken the matter was approved unanimously.

FC17/02/20 TO CONSIDER ANY CORRESPONDENCE UP TO THE DATE OF THE MEETING AND AGREE RESPONSES AND ACTIONS

1. South West Water – Changes to the water industry from 1st April 2017 – business customers would be able to choose who they bought water and wastewater services from.
2. Cornwall Council – information on the Town and Parish Elections on the 4th May 2017 such as a timetable, information on notices and nominations papers etc.

3. The Planning Inspectorate – report on the examination into the Cornwall Local Plan Strategic Policies – the remit of the inspector was whether the Plan was legally compliant and sound overall. The Plan is the Council’s document and the inspector will only make recommendations on main modifications that are necessary to make the plan sound and legally compliant. The inspector’s report concluded that the Plan provided an appropriate basis for the planning of Cornwall, providing a number of modifications were made to the Plan. The involvement of the Planning Inspectorate ended with the completion of the examination and the issue of the final inspector’s report.
4. CALC news roundup 20.01.17 – items included Local Government Boundary Review Inquiry Day Report; Legal Topic Notes; Community Housing Fund; MyCommunity top 10 resources; Local Agency Agreement Partnership Group; Fuel Poverty Awareness Day; Current Vacancies
5. CALC news roundup 27.01.17 – items included Smaller councils group meeting; NALC consultation responses; SW Local Councils Associations Conference 16th March 2017; Environmental growth challenge 8th March 2017; New national audit arrangements; Voluntary registration/dedications of land as a town or village green; current vacancies
6. CALC – Ransomware attack – following the attack on Tiverton Town Council they have forwarded some basic guidance document received from the Cyber Protection Officer for Devon and Cornwall Police
7. CALC news roundup 03.02.17 – items included Encouraging local election candidates; Draft public service ombudsman bill; How to keep it local guide; Pllunkett Foundation rural co-operatives programme call to action; Current vacancies
8. CALC – 2017 local elections – election process
9. CALC – elections training events for Clerks – 20th February in Hayle, 27th February in the CALC Office, 23rd February in Wadebridge
10. Harris Mill AGM – Friday 17th February 2017, 7pm at Illogan Village Hall – they have requested that a delegate from the Council attend the AGM – Agree who will attend

Cllrs Ford and Ekinsmyth agreed to attend the Harris Mill AGM on Friday 17th February 2017 at 7pm.

11. South West Councils winter newsletter – items included an introduction; Resilience and Wellbeing at Work event 25th April 2017 in Taunton; Opportunity for self-employed associate trainers; Forthcoming events; Essential skills for the 21st century councillor 14th July 2017 in Taunton; Tips from the team on sickness absence; HR advice line support; Did you know? House of Lord urged to create more Urban Local Councils; State of rural services report;

Implementation of neighbourhood planning provisions; First ever garden villages named with government support

12. Redruth Town Council – St Piran’s daffodil themed show on Saturday 4th March
13. Cornwall Council – notice of intention from licencing regarding the re-adoption of legislation - On the 23rd November 2016 Cornwall Council confirmed its intention to pass a resolution in accordance with section 45(2) of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act and authorised the Licensing Team Manager to publish and serve notice in accordance with section 45(3) of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act. This Notice has been served on all Town and parish Councils, a read receipt will be requested to provide evidence that the following notice has been served correctly as prescribed in the Act.
NOTICE OF INTENTION TO ADOPT PART II OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT (MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS) ACT 1976 (“the 1976 Act”). NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN, pursuant to Section 45 (3) of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976, that the Cornwall Council intends to pass a resolution that the provisions of Part II of the 1976 Act are to apply to the area of the Cornwall Council. Previous adoptions by the former Cornwall District / Borough Councils are still valid. However, the purpose of re-adopting the legislation is to have one combined resolution for the whole Cornwall Council area. The resolution will have the effect of confirming the area of the Cornwall Council as a ‘controlled district’ for the purposes of the 1976 Act, thus empowering the Council to control the licensing of Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Vehicles, Drivers and Operators.
14. Cornwall Council – details of licence fee increases from 1st April 2017
15. Cornwall Community Flood Forum supports launch of an important report on sustainable drainage systems
16. Cornwall Council Communities and Devolutions Newsletter – items included a message from CC Geoff Brown; Gas safe; Useful links; Cornwall Councils forward plan; Town and Parish Councils learning hub; Agency agreement working group; Severe weather updates; Active ageing fund; Closed churchyard maintenance; The environmental growth challenge 2017; Local maintenance partnership; Rural services network
17. Cormac – Your gateway to Redruth – update on the works being undertaken
18. Cornwall Council – Cyber attack on Tiverton Town Council – important message and guidance leaflet from Devon and Cornwall Police
19. Cornwall Council – press release and information on Operation Hedgehog
20. Cornwall Council provided an update on the changes that are happening to the Murdoch and Trevithick Day Centre, Redruth and Studio61 Day Centre, Truro in November 2016 and previously in

October and July 2016. The Council's Day Centres provide activities and specialist services for adults with learning disabilities. The Council have sent a briefing sheet which provides an update on both Murdoch and Trevithick and Studio61 changes. The Council are continuing to work with service users, parents and carers to keep them updated about the changes.

21. Cornwall AONB Annual Conference, Saturday 20th May 2017, 9.30am until 4.30pm at Goonhilly Earth Station
22. Safer Cornwall Newsletter
23. NALC newsletter – items included NALC good councillors spring conference; Neighbourhood planning is delivering for local people; NALC supports plans for further public scrutiny of parishes; member update
24. NALC chief executives bulletin – items included Policy Committee; Sahid Javid MP video and meeting; Bills going through Parliament; Charter for trees survey; Lobby day; Vice chairman on BBC daily politics
25. Illogan Village Hall meeting on the 28th February 2017, 7pm at the Village Hall
26. CPIR Community Network meeting, Wednesday 14th June 2017, 7-9pm at Pool Innovation Centre

FC17/02/21 TO RECEIVE A REPORT FROM THE CLERK INCLUDING HEALTH AND SAFETY, AGREE FUTURE ACTIONS AND ANY ASSOCIATED EXPENDITURE

The Clerk reported that she had passed the Certificate in Local Council Administration, Section 7, General Power of Competence.

It was proposed by Cllr Pavey, seconded by Cllr Ferrett and

FC17/02/21.2 RESOLVED that at the next Full Council meeting the Clerk would be presented with her Certificate in Local Council Administration, Section 7, General Power of Competence which she recently passed.

On a vote being taken the matters were approved unanimously.

There were continuing concerns that the Football and Rugby Clubs using the changing rooms at Illogan Park were still not cleaning them after use.

It was proposed by Cllr Pavey, seconded by Cllr Ferrett and

FC17/02/21.3 RESOLVED A letter would be sent to the Football and Rugby Clubs using the changing rooms at Illogan Park advising them that they will be charged for a Commercial Cleaner if they do not clean the changing rooms after use.

On a vote being taken the matters were approved unanimously.

The Clerk advised that the shredder in the office was no longer working. Consideration was given to services who collect confidential shredding but the office did not produce sufficient shredding to make this viable. A Grade 4 shredder was required as the material is confidential.

It was proposed by Cllr Crabtree, seconded by Cllr Williams and

FC17/02/21.4 RESOLVED that a Grade 4 shredder suitable for shredding confidential material would be sought for the Illogan Parish Council office. The budget for this was a maximum of £500 from the office budget.

On a vote being taken on the matter there were 10 votes FOR and 0 votes AGAINST.

FC17/02/22 TO RECEIVE REPORTS FROM THE FOLLOWING OUTSIDE BODIES:

a. Police

Cllr Roberts reported that she had attended a meeting with the Police on Monday. They reported that concerns had been raised that complaints had not been registered but this was not the case as they had just been recorded differently.

There were reports that people were moving into the area and were dealing in drugs. Fraud was now reported to be the biggest crime and not being drunk and disorderly as previously recorded.

The Crime Commissioner had reported that 100 new Officers would be employed over the next 3 years. There would also be more Armed Response Officers and more vehicles. There would be a reduction in the number of PCSO's employed although the Community was keen for these to be retained.

The Community Speed Watch was progressing well.

There had been complaints about the signs erected at Manningham Woods and Cllr Roberts asked the Police for their thoughts. They felt that the signs were fine and quite acceptable. Manningham Woods continued to be a 'red zone' and the Police continued to make regular checks.

Unmarked Police cars were patrolling the area looking for people who were using their mobile phones whilst driving.

The Police 101 telephone number had improved dramatically. There had been a suggestion that this would be moved to Tolvaddon Fire Station but because of the dramatic improvement the plan would not be taken forward. Police headquarters would remain at Exeter.

b. Representatives to Outside Organisations

Cllr Ford provided a report following the meeting of the Community Network Panel on Tuesday 7th February 2017.

There were a number of interesting presentations including items on the various aspects of Homelessness in Cornwall as a whole and potential alleviation proposals specifically applying to the CPIR area. It was presented by a team from Coastline and another agency. A small single purpose hostel for the use of about 24 clients had been designed for a site identified a little beyond the Illogan Parish administrative boundary.

Another item concerned various environmental nuisance issues such as fly tipping and was very informative, being well presented with appropriate visual illustrations and well managed in terms of time.

c. Illogan Parish Neighbourhood Development Plan Steering Group

Alex reported that Illogan Parish Neighbourhood Development Plan Steering Group (NDP) were planning 2 public events. The first was scheduled to take place on Friday 3rd March between 3 – 8pm at Tolvaddon Fire Station. The second event would take place on Saturday 4th March between 10am – 4pm at Penwartha Hall, Illogan.

The event would focus on future housing needs and it was hoped that as many people as possible could attend and provide their feedback via a questionnaire. A broad spectrum of community business owners were also invited to the events. The results of the questionnaire would be presented to the Parish Council in relation to the housing needs for the next 13years through to 2030.

The Illogan NDP Group were working with other NDP groups in the area. They were looking at the number of proposed houses to be built and how many of these would be affordable.

Members of the NDP attended a seminar on 'Homes for Locals, Homes Forever' by the Cornwall Land Trust. Information would be shared with Parish residents at a future public consultation.

d. Cornwall Councillors

Cllr Ekinsmyth reported that the County Council had been considering how many councillors were required in 2021. The recommendation to reduce the current 123 Councillors down to 99 would be presented at the next meeting. On average Councillors currently worked 33 hours per week but this might increase if there were less Councillors.

The Regeneration Group had an AGM at the end of the May to look at its objectives. The review of the Parish Plan could possibly be taken on by the regeneration group.

Cllr Ekinsmyth reported that he and Cllr Mrs Thompson had completed their training to undertake 'speedwatch' and they were now formally qualified to take this forward.

There continued to be concerns of the road system at the junction of Bridge Road and Highways were looking into it. There were also concerns of the parking at Oxland/Coronation Road.

Cllr Ekinsmyth reported that he had used his Community Chest and beneficiaries included Illogan Village Hall, the Brownies, Youngster activities and animal charities.

Cllr Moyle reported that he had also used his Community Chest, some of this had been used to benefit the Illogan area and some had been given to organisations in Redruth.

Cllr Moyle had been involved with planning applications in the Illogan area and had met with concerned residents.

Residents living near Tolvaddon Fire Station had raised concerns about the road; this was becoming more dangerous because of overgrown hedges and roots protruding through the tarmac. Cormac had been informed and would be dealing with the concerns.

FC17/02/23

**TO CONSIDER ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED AT FUTURE MEETINGS;
AGREE WHERE TO DISCUSS AND TIMESCALES**

Cllr Ford asked that the County Council officer who presented the environmental nuisance control item be invited to repeat it at the Annual Meeting in May for the better information of both the general public and members of the new council.

He asked that a list of various small 'open spaces' around Illogan Parish should be confirmed and these should either be transferred from Cornwall Council or appropriated through the Community Right to Buy process.

Cllr Ford asked that the Clerk is authorised to contact Cornwall Council and/or conduct a land registry search as to the ownership of two small vacant and unkempt plots in the vicinity of Lamanva Road.

Cllr Crabtree requested that the Council review the funding agreement with Cornwall Council for Illogan Park and agreed any appropriate actions.

FC17/02/24

DATE & TIME OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 15th March 2017, 7.00pm in Penwartha Hall.

There being no further business the meeting closed at 8.54pm

Signed

Date

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT FEBRUARY 2017								
Ref:	Cheque	Expenditure	Payee	Minute Number	Net Total (ex VAT)	Vat	Total (inc VAT)	Legislation
1037	3415	Contractor	D Heyes		£1,147.29		£1,147.29	LGA 1972 s.111(1)
1038 - 1040	3416 - 3418	Salaries	All Employees		£3,396.45		£3,396.45	LGA 1972 s.112
1041	3419	Sign for Illogan Park	Contract Sign Systems	PM17/02/15.2	£23.00	£4.60	£27.60	LGA 1972 s.111(1)
1042	3420	Donation for playing at Christmas Lights events	Camborne Youth Band	CL17/02/8.2	£250.00		£250.00	LGA 1972 s.137
1043	3421	Practitioners Conference	SLCC	FC16/11/20.2	£332.00	£13.20	£345.20	LGA 1972 s.112
1044	3422	Reduction of failed tree limb in Manningham	Kemow Tree Surgery		£175.00	£35.00	£210.00	LGA 1972 s.111(1)
1045	3423	Signs	Hirst Signs Ltd	PM16/12/27.2	£116.00	£23.20	£139.20	LGA 1972 s.111(1)
1046	3424	Anti-virus and external hard drive	iCT4 Limited	FC17/01/13.2 and FC17/01/20.2	£86.66	£17.33	£103.99	LGA 1972 s.111(1)
1047	3425	Keycutting for Illogan Park Changing Rooms	A Richards		£169.00		£169.00	LGA 1972 s.111(1)
1048	3426	Stationery	Complete Office Solutions		£52.74	£10.55	£63.29	LGA 1972 s.111(1)
1049	3427	Petty Cash Top Up	S Willsler		£64.83		£64.83	LGA 1972 s.111(1)
1050	SO	Storage Unit	Low Cost Self Storage		£43.33	£8.67	£52.00	LGA 1972 s.111(1)
1051	DD	Broadband	BT		£80.10	£16.02	£96.12	LGA 1972 s.111(1)
1052	3428	Grant	Neighbourhood Development Plan Steering Group	FC17/02/10.2	£2,000.00		£2,000.00	LGA 1972 s.137
			Total		£7,936.40	£128.57	£6,064.97	